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Stephen Kerry – Town Clerk
Ms Jo Davidson
Director of Childrens’ Wellbeing

Herefordshire Council

10th September 2015

Dear Ms Davidson,

Closure of No 1 Ledbury Road

I am writing following the meeting of the City Council on Tuesday 8th September.  We had already had some discussion of this matter at our previous meeting, but the Chairman of Herefordshire Council, who is also one of our city councilors, advised us to wait and see what proposals came out of discussion with parents before taking a position.  At our meeting on Tuesday we had a deputation of extremely concerned parents who had received the proposals and attended a meeting with your colleagues.

The people who presented their arguments to us were extremely well informed, being parents of children with both physical and mental health issues who rely on the services provided from 1 Ledbury Road.  They were also realistic in that they were not demanding that the Council, or the other agencies with which you work to support children with such needs simply leave things as they are with a publically funded service ad infinitum.  They were prepared to work hard to establish a user-led service and to work with other specialists such as the hospice to see if a funding package can be put together, along with a management plan, to preserve the service whilst reducing the impact of providing it on the public purse.  Offers of assistance in developing a business plan or with external funding are welcome but not a sufficient answer to the need.  What is needed is a clear commitment from the statutory authorities to provide this service during its transition, and to guarantee continuity of care, and standard of care, throughout that process.  That is not an aspiration it is an urgent demand.
Despite this positive view, the parents were extremely concerned, and the City Council was unanimously persuaded that their concerns were valid and were not met, or even significantly mitigated, by the proposals that have been put forward.  The news that there is one foster carer in training and some others considering their position is a far from adequate response.  It indicates that the parents’ fear that very few people would be able to provide respite care for children with complex multiple needs was well founded and that this difficulty has been badly underestimated.

The parents also drew members attention to the fact that Ledbury Road is not just about one to one respite care.  It also provides the only facility these children have to be together with other children in a safe environment with care provided to meet their specific needs.  A foster carer looking after one child could never replicate that and the denial of this social contact and support is very serious and does not appear to have been thought through.  The solution suggested appears to be driven entirely by cost and not by service need.  Whilst financial pressures are perfectly well understood, these two factors must be balanced to give a fair and proportionate response to such serious need.
The risk of distress, and emotional harm beyond mere distress, to children by changes to care arrangements is serious and switching from a provision they have grown used to in a familiar place where they feel safe to one to one care from a stranger does not seem to have been considered, and certainly should have been.

We also heard that referrals to Ledbury Road have been closed off creating an impression that demand is falling.  If true this seems a somewhat cynical move to alter the perception of need in advance of a proposition to close the service. Whilst this may not be your direct responsibility it goes to the heart of how well this whole matter has been thought through by all the agencies involved.
In conclusion, the City Council resolved unanimously that the facility should be supported to remain open and fully operational while a transition to a less costly  parent-led provision was made, using the existing premises.  Foster care does not offer a safe alternative in many cases.  It should be noted that this view was informed not only by the arguments of the parents attending on deputation but by the personal experiences of city councillors which include caring for a child with special needs and delivering both long term and respite foster care.

I was therefore mandated to write to you, and by all means pass this letter on to responsible officers in other agencies with whom you are involved, expressing the unanimous view that the proposal to replace 1 Ledbury Road with foster care provision is wholly inadequate and has the potential to cause grave harm to the welfare of children, for which you are statutorily responsible.

As a courtesy I am sending copies of this letter to the Leader and Chairman of Herefordshire Council and ask for further urgent consideration at cabinet level of this proposal.
Yours sincerely 
Steve Kerry

Town Clerk

Hereford City Council
